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INVESTIGATION OF QUESTICONABLE PRACTICES AND PROCEDURES
BY LOCAL, COUNTY AND OTHER PUBLIC BODIES IN THE

PURCHASE AND ADMINISTRATION OF PUBLIC INSURANCE PROGRAMS

- Background

The statewide inguiry into public insurance practices by
the State Commission of Investigation originated in 1977 with
..receipt of complaints about the misuse of insurance commissions
in Union Township in Union County. An evaluation of these
allegations not only confirmed their wvalidity but also indicated.
that many other localities were mishandling public insurance programs.
Therefore the 8.C.I. launched an extensive survey of all 21 counties
in the state. This survey, requiring detailed answers to more than
100 questions, subsequently was extended to many municipalities and
other public bodies. Staff accountants analyzed and catalogued
the resulting mass of highly technical responses, revealing specific
problem areas on which the Commission focused its investigative
field work. Numerous follow-up interviews with public buyers
and private sellers of public insurance confirmed the widespread
mismanagement of insurance programs. Indeed, certain closed-door

transactions by some officials and brokers -- commission payments
for which no services were required, cronyism, political kickbacks
and other violations of the public trust =-- were so gross as to

suggest outright corruption.

The investigation showed that these depredations were aided
by the admitted complexity of the insurance industry itself --
from the standpoint of both the maze of indemnification programs
available and the ever-increasing dollar costs of related premiums
and fees. Despite the statutory obligation imposed on all public
entities to provide adequate casualty, liability and other forms
of insurance protection of public personnel and property, every
incident of substandard performance was marked by a dismaying
lack of expertise and professional incentive. Instead of adopting
obviously essential businesslike procedures, many localities were
adhering to entrenched systems of insurance purchase and management
that promoted political and private interests rather than the
public welfare. Many of the questionable practices, the S.C.I.
ascertained, seemed to be permitted by a state law requiring the
public insurance process without adequately regulating it.

The Commission's investigation demonstrated that, even aside
from the excessive costs unnecessarily generated by improper
procedures, the overall need for more sophisticated and extensive
coverage coupled with spiraling rates for such programs had
become an exceedingly heavy budget and tax burden at every
governmental level -- at a time when so-called "cap laws" were
limiting even the most plausable of appropriations.



The Interim Report

A different type of unwarranted ¢ost problem came to light
during the Commission's investigation -- that is, the almost
universal practice by state, county and local public employers
of incorrectly deducting social security and income taxes from
injury leave wages paid to disabled employees pursuant to
officially adopted injury leave insurance policies. A swift
resolution of this problem was deemed urgent in the face of a
proscription under the statute of limitation against recouping
- such incorrectly deducted taxes if the deductions were more than
three years old. Therefore the Commission issued an Interim
Report on these practices in January, 1979, in time to permit.
reimbursement of incorrect deductions for the three-year period
of 1975-77. This Interim Report explained in detail how such
procedures had improperly deprived hundreds of public employees
of more than a million dollars in that 1975-77 period alone.

In addition, the Interim Report urged immediate efforts to
recover improper tax deductions quickly, before recouping for .
the year 1975 would be' barred under the three-year limitations
statute.

However, the Interim Report concerned improper, but not
willful, procedures caused primarily by misunderstandings or
misinterpretations of applicable federal and state laws. This
contrasted with the main thrust of the Commission's public
insurance inquiry -- against willful transgressions symbolized
by the long-entrenched, improper utilization of what is known
in the insurance industry as "commission sharing.” This term
refers to the custom of splitting with other insurance brokers .
portions of commissions received by a primary broker as compen-—
sation for the insurance program he sells. Such sharing of
commissions became over the years a devious patronage device
utilized by controlling political regimes. The S.C.I, inguiry
revealed that primary brokers were required to funnel portions
of their commissions to the governing authorities who had con-
tracted for insurance programs. These split fees were allocated
to politically influential or subservient sub-brokers who returned
the favor in the form of political contributions. Such sharing
brokers generally provided no professional services for their
commission shares. As a result of the misuse of the commission
sharing process to buy political rather than professional services,
self~serving resistence developed within the political "establishment”
to any proposals for reforming the system. This largely behind-the-
scenes opposition to changing the status quo remains virulent..

However, as the Commission's investigation made clear, the
diversion of commissions to feed partisan political causes or
private greed was symptomatic of far more fundamental weaknesses
in the overall handling of public insurance. These more basic
faults in the system were emphasized by S.C.I. Chairman Arthur
S. Lane in his formal statement opening the Commission's public
hearlngs in June, 1979,



Summary of Recommendations®*

I. Introduction

The Commission's recommendations are divided into two
steps -- Step One proposals being those which can be implemented
immediately and Step Two proposals being those which would be
implemented at some later date, based on experience gained from
the initial reform effort. The Two-Step plan is advocated be-
cause of the urgency of attaining certain basic objectives as
swiftly as possible within cap-law and other increasing economic
pressures on county and local governments. Thus, the Step One
phase of the program would concentrate immediately on assuring
(1) unlimited public scrutiny, (2) full public disclosure,
(3) centralized state guidance in connection with every facet
of public insurance transactions of all county and municipal
entities, and (4) a fully competitive market for public insurance
contracts. Only Step One recommendations will be summarized below.

IT. Recommendations in Brief

A. BAn Office of Public Insurance Management shall be
created in the Division of Local Government Services in the New

Jersey Department of Community Affairs.

1. Such a State Office would have two basic
functions -- centralized regulation and cen-
tralized monitoring of all county and local
public insurance activities.

B. Regulation and Supervision

1. The Office of Public Insurance Management
shall reguire that all county and municipal
insurance programs, whether for commercial
insurance on self-insurance, be contracted
for through public negotiation or public
bidding at public meetings of the govern-

ing bodies. A1l contracts, reports, data

and other documents relating to county

and municipal insurance are to be public
records open to public scrutiny.

2. All governmental entities shall be
required by the State Office to receive
at least three proposals for insurance
coverage before an insurance contract
can be awarded by public negotiation or
bid.

*See Recommendations in Detail, P. 352,
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3. A locally designated insurance admin-
igtrator shall be required by the State Office
to prepare adequate specifications for insur-
ance coverage preparatory to a publiec notice
for proposals or bids.

4. By State Office requirement, public notice
of intention to purchase or renew Insurance
programs shall be igsued by formal resolution
of a governing body at least 90 days prior '
to the date scheduled for the awarding of
insurance contracts, and shall be re~issued
not less than 30 days prior to the award

of such contracts.

5. The State Office shall reguire that public
insurance contracts specify the dollar amount
and conditions or terms of coverage for

each particular insured risk, the premium

cost for each item, the commission(s) that
will accrue to the principal broker and
sharing agent for each item, and the service
fee(s), if any, to be paid to the principal
broker, and sharing agents, and the services
to be required of each agent in return.

6. The State Office shall reguire that the
principal broker of a governing body file
with that entity and the State Office a
certified statement of the particulars of
the Insurance contract within 30 days of
the award, including the names of the
broker, the solicitor (if any), and any
sharing agents, the duties and respon-
sibilities of the principal broker and

any sharing brockers, and the amount of
commission received by the principal broker,
spolicitor and/or sharing brokers.

7. The principal broker shall also be
required to periocdically provide the
governing body any and all loss infor-
mation, including the identification of
the person or property injured, the
nature and, 1f possible, the cause of
such injury or damage, cliaims made and
claims paid. '
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Monitoring and Coordination

l. The State Office of Public Insurance
Management shall prepare and distribute
model specifications fer Insurance coverage
to governing bodies.

2. The State Office shall issue guidelines
Iisting (a) reasonable commissions, service
fees, fees paid in lieu of commission for
commercial insurance, or administrative
fees for self-insurance to be earned by

a broker of a self-insurance administrator

‘on a governing body Iinsurance contract,

and (b) the duties and responsibilities
required of a broker or self-insurance
administrator in contracting with a
governing body.

3. The State Office shall advise and make
written recommendations te local governing
bodies concerning problems and improve-
ments of thelir insurance programs and
coverage, prescribe the risks to be
covered by governing bodies and conduct

‘studies of risks a governing body should

cover, the amount of losses to be covered,
and the manner of insuring a particular
risk.

4. The State Office shall issue regula-
tions concerning the qualifications of
county and local administrators of govern-
mental insurance programs, and prepare

and update a manual dealing with the
purchase and administration of govern-

ing body Iinsurance programs which shall

be made available to all governmental
entities.

5. Each municipal or county governing
body shall designate one person who is
to be primarily responsible for that
entity's insurance program and its com-
pliance with requirements established
by law and promulgated by regulation )
by the State Office of Insurance Manage-
ment., Only agents, brokers, risk
managers and consultants meeting the
gualifications and having the approval
of the Department of Insurance may con-
tract with a governing entity for or in
connection with an insurance progran.
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D. Department of Insurance
Comment

Since the Department of Insurance presently licenses and
otherwise generally regulates brokers, agents, solicitors and
insurance companies, this additional function with respect to
public insurance transactions would represent merely an extension
of the Department's current responsibilities.

1. Registration: The Department of Insurance
shall qualify, approve and register all state-
licensed insurance brokers, agents and '
selicitors who engage or plan to engage 1In

the sale and/or servicing of public insurance
contracts.,

2. Licensure: The Department of Insurance
shall gqualify, approve and license all con-
sultants, risk mahnagers and self-insurance
administrators who contract or plan to-
contract with governing bodies.

3. Disclosure of Compensation: &1l in-
dividuals, partnerships, firms or companies
registered or licensed by the Department of
Insurance as qualified to contract with gov-
erning bodies in connection with public in-
surance transactions shall submit annual
certified statements to the Department

and to the 0ffice of Public Insurance
Management disclosing all fees, com-
missions, shared fees and/or com-

missions and other compensation re-

ceived as a result of the sale and/or
servicing of any public insurance con-
tracts.

4, Public Insurance Registry: The
Department of Insurance shall produce

and periocdically update a registry of
brokers, agents, solicitors, consultants,
risk managers and self-insurance adminis-
trators who are gualified by licensure or
registration for public insurance purposes.
This list must be provided to the Office of
Public Insurance Management.

T



Self-Insurance

1. The State 0ffjice of Public Insurance
Management shall conduct a study of self-
insurance by governing bodies, recommend
steps to be followed in purchasing and
administering self-insurance programs, and
make recommendations fto the Legislature
concerning what laws should be enacted

to regulateé self-insurance as it applies
to governing bodies.

Prohibited Practices

1. No member of any Insurance advisory
committee or similar agency appointed by
a county or municipal governing body to
assist in the maintaining of an insurance
program shall receive any pecuniary bene-
fit, directly or indirectly, as a result
of the governing body's contractual de-
cisions or insurance programs. Only
state-licensed and state-registered
individuals shall be appointed to such
advisory committees.

2. No individual, partnership or cor=-
poration licensed or registered by the
Department of Insurance for public in-
surance purposes shall make any contri-.
bution or gift to any political party or
to any candidate for municipal, county
or state office if such licensee or
registrant is receiving commissions,
fees or any other compensation resulting
from the sale of public insurance to any
county or municipal governing body.

3. No principal broker or self-insurance
administrator shall share commissions,
service or other fees with any other

broker, agent, individual, partnership

or corporation on a governmental insur-

ance account unless such sharing brokers
.are required by written agreement to render
specific commensurate and necessary services
and actually render such required services.
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4. No elected or appeinted officer or
employee, whether compensated'or not,

of a county or municipal public body

or members of the families of such
officers or employees, or any businesses
in which such officers and/or employees
have an interest, shall have any interest,
financial or otherwise, directly or
indirectly, in any contract for the
purchase of insurance programs Or Ser--
vices to be provided to the county or
municipal public body with which such
elected or appointed officers or em-
ployees are affiliated. :

G. Penalties

1. Any violation of the above listed
prohibited practices or any failure to
comply with the requirements of section
IIT or IV of these recommendations shall
be a crime of the fourth degree. Further,
all convicted viclators, in the case of -
licensees and registrants, shall be sub-
ject to cancellation of their licenses

and registrations, and any other penalties
provided by the insurance laws of this
State; and, in the case of elected or
appointed public officers and employees,
shall be subject to dismissal from office.
All contracts that are in violation of

any provisions of this statute shall be
subject to cancellation and replacement

by the affected governing bodies. '

ITI. General Recommendations

A. The Commission urges enactment of legislation similar
to Assembly Bill NWo. 1047 (1979 term) to permit municipal governments
to combine or pool for commercial or self-insurance purposes.

B. The Commission urges the enactment of a County and
Local Public Officials' Ethics and Financial:Disclosure Law.

C. The Commission urges enactment of Senate Bill No. 929,
which would permit State-created public authorities to avoid insurance
commissions by purchasing programs directly from insuring companies.
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THE TESTIMONY ~~ First Day

The Opening Statement

The Commission's opening statement set the stage for
public hearing testimony that would "demonstrate how numerous
municipal, county and other entities have mishandled the
purchase and administration of public insurance matters."
Chairman Lane said the hearings would illustrate how "public
officials and private entrepreneurs have collaborated in many
localities to contract for insufficient and overpriced pro-
grams in a collusive manner." He described as particularly
disturbing the Commission's investigatory findings that
"certain officials and brokers are irresponsibly utilizing
insurance programs for partisan political profit, patronage
requiring no performance and in some cases personal profit,
all contrary to the public interest." Such conduct, he said
"has been at the expense of responsible compliance with even
the most minimal laws" supposedly de51gned to regulate the
process. Chairman Lane continued:

I want to stress that only the most typical
illustrations of inappropriate public iInsurance
practices can be demonstrated within the limited
time span of these three days of public hearings;
many more public entities and officials than this
forum can possibly accommodate are engaging in
such questionrable activities. In addition, I
must emphasize that there alsoc are many officials
throughout this state who are trying to provide
adequate iInsurance coverage free from the im-
proper influences and schemes that will be
detailed in this chamber. Indeed, within these
public hearings there will be some illustrations
of responsible public officials who have resisted
the temptation to take political or personal
advantage of the system.

X X X
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The Union Township Episode

Until 1976, whHen the procedure was discontinued, sharing
of the commissions paid by this Union County township to the
primary broker who sold insurance to the Township Committee had
been an accepted practice dating back to the 1%60s. Over the -
course of time the procedure acquired certain refinements in
the manner in which the shared commissions were relayed to the
designated sub-brokers through the elected members of the
Township Committee, but its basic objectives remained largely
intact -- that is, to include politically designated sub--
brokers into the township's publie insurance operation for
patronage purposes rather than professional advisory services.

The First Witness

‘Robert S. Bunnell, Jr., of Union Township, general
manager of Bunnell Brothers, Inc., was the first witness.
The Bunnell agency served as the community's insurance broker
during many years of Republican Party domination of local
affairs. The agency's insurance relationship with the com-
munity remained intact as Democrats began to get elected to
the Township Committee in the 1960s and continued into the
era of Democratic control of the Township.

To provide as current a hearing record as possible,
Mr. Bunnell's testimony was largely confined to his com-
mission sharing practices in cooperation with the Township.
Committee in 1974 and 1975.% His testimony also touched
briefly on the manner in which commissions were allocated,
Of the total commissions his company would obtain on any
given year's premium, he said, about one-third would be
the primary broker's commission. EHe would then relay half
of this sum through the Township Committee to sub-brokers
designated by members of the Committee. Such shares were '
customarily distributed in January or February following
the year in which the insurance premiums contracted for
“were earned," as he put it. Thus, for example, the town-
ship's insurance premium for 1974 amounted to $301,126, from
which the agency's total commissions of $31,556 were deducted
before the net premium was sent to the insurance companies.
0f this amount, about $11,000 was then roughly split 50-50,
leaving about $6,000 to be divided in early 1975 among five sub-
brokers designated by individidual members of the Township Committee.

*See Union Township commission splitting charts, for 1974 on
P. 13 and for 1975 on P. l4.
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Similarly in 19274, of the primary broker's own commission, more
than $5,800 was shared early in 1974 with Committee-designated
sub-brokers. As the hearing record would illustrate, portions
of these split fees were turned over to the political party
with which the Committee members who designated the sub-brokers
were affiliated.

Counsel Peter M. Schirmer, who directed the S.C.I.'s
public insurance investigating team, questioned Mr. Bunnell's
commission sharing transactions. Referring to the commissions
that were shared in 1974, Counsel Schirmer asked the witness
to explain how the procedure came about: -

‘0. And why did you share that commission?

A. It was a practice that was established long
‘before we were nominated, or not nominated, or
appointed broker for the Township of Union.

We continued on the practice.

Q. Who told you that this sharing practice had
been in effect before you came to become the
broker of record?

A. I don't know 1f anyone told me, but I know
it was in effect.

* ® %

@. The brokers that you shared the commission
with, how were they designated?

A. They were designated by the township committee-
nmen.

Q. And_then you took 50 per cent of that brokerage
commission and split it with five brokers?
A, Correct.

0. So you kept approximately £6,000 yourself?
A. Correct. '

0. And you split approximately $6,000 with five
other brokers?
A. Correct.

Q. Now, if you would, tell me this: --
A. All right.

Q. -— who were the five brokers that received

shared commissions and who were they designated by?
A. The five brokers are: Eugene Ecklund, designated
by Mr. Russo; Eugene Ecklund, designated by Reverend
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Staton, I believe that's Staton; Richard Dreher,
designated by Mr. Conlon; and Richard Dreher de-
signated by Mr. Zimmerman; and Max Serota designa-
" ted by Mr. Rabkin. ' .

Q. In the year 1974, for the. 1974 insurance coverage,

how much did each sharing broker receive?
A, §1,204.50.

Q. And my understanding is that at the end of
.an Insurance year you decided what your total
commission would be and then you would divide the
commission at the end of the year, not in the
beginning of the year? '

A, Correct.

Counsel Schirmer then asked Mr. Bunnell to explain the
procedure for sharing commissions. The witness said that his
agency would receive a letter from the township clerk listing
the Committeemen designated to participate in the sharing.
One such letter, dated February 26, 1974, was read into the
record. ' o '

THE CHAIRMAN: What does the letter say?

THE WITNESS: "Bunnell Brothers, Inc., 8 Mountain
Avenue, Springfield, New Jersey. Attention Mr.
Robert 8. Bunnell,

"Dear Mr. Bunnell: The following is a
memorandum of apportionment of commissions on
township business placed through your ocffice
in 1973.

"Bugene Ecklund, 2046 Gless Avenue, Union,
one-fifth Mr. Russo; Eugene Ecklund, 2046 Gless
Avenue, Union, one-fifth Reverend Staton; Richard
Dreher, 2055 Balmoral Avenue, Union, one- —fifth
Mr. Conlon; Max Serota, 402 Colonial Avenue,
Union, cone-fifth Mr. Rabkin; Robert P. (Ostertayg, .
1961 Morris Avenue, one-fifth Mr. Yacovelle.

"The members of the township committee are
being advised of the allocations. Very truly
yours, Mary E., Miller, Township Clerk. Carbon
copy Mayor Russo, Samuel Rabkin, James C. Conlon,
Reverend William F. Staton, John A. Yacovelle."
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$234,355.52 ~

" Bunnell Brothers, Inc,

\

n ann

121

emiupa Paid

$5,848.68 « Commission Split on 2/18/74

Township
Committeeman
Conlon

Democratic
Party Chairman

Ce ¢H.°ward Case’Y'

Sharing Broker,
Richard Dreher

$1,169.74

Friends of
Father Statan
§700 S

Township
Committeeman
ReY. Staton

Y

Sharing Broker,
Eugene Ecklund

§1,169.73

Y

Union Township
Democratic Muni=-
cipal Committee
$700

Township
Committeeman
Russo

Democratic
Party Chairman
C., Howard Casey

Sharing Broker,
Eugene Ecklund

$1,169.73

Union Township

.-Democtatic Municipal

Committee
$§700

Township
Committeeman
Rabkin

Sharing Broker,
Max Serota

§1,169.74

R

Township
Committeeman
Yacovellg

Shar)ig Broker.
Rebert '
Ostertag

$1,169.74
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1975

UNION TOWNSHIP COMMISS;ON-SPLITTING
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Bunnell Brothers, Inc,

Y

$301,126.80 - Premiumg Paid

'1$6,022.50 - Commisgion Split on 2/18/75

Township
Comnitteeman
Russo

. Democratic
Party Chairman

€. Howard Casey-

Sharing Broker
Eugene Eckluynd

$1,204.50

h / .
Antion? E. Russo
Associlation Cocktail

Party Account
$500 .

Township
Comnitteeman
Rev. Staton

Sharing Broker
Eugene Ecklungd
$1,204.50

Contribution .

was requested
but didn't
contribute

Township
Committeeman
Conlon

Dembcratic
Party Chairman
C. Howard Casey

Sharinf Broker,
Richard Dreher
$1,204.50

_Anthony E. Russo

Assogiation Cecktail
Party Account

$500

Township
Committeeman
§immerman

Demdcratic
Party Chairman.,
C. waard Casey

Sharing Broker,
Richard Dreher
§1,204.50

.Anthony E. Russg

€ampaign Fund

$500

Township
Committeeman
Rabkin

Sharing Broker,
Max Serota

§1,204.50
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BY MR. SCHIRMER:

Q. Again, referring your attention to the
notification procedure, once you received a
letter from the township clerk about who
would share in commissions, what was then
done?

A. We would lock up in our broker books to
see if they were brokers, legitimate brokers;
that they have a number, and then we would
send them, or we would make out the check
and mail it to the, usually, I would say,
mail the checks to the township committee-
man made payable to the different agents.

Q. Would you send a letter to the township
clerk at any time notifying her that you were
prepared to share commissions?

A. I believe we have once or twice, yes.

Q. I'm going to show you such a letter dated
January 9th, 1974, from Bunnell Brothers to
Mary Miller, Clerk, in which you're notifying
her that you are prepared to share commissions,
and I'm just going to show It to you.

A. Um-hum.

(Document handed to the witness.)

0. Is that correct? Was that the procedure?
A, That was the procedure that year, but I
can't say that it was every year. I don't
think it was every vear. I think it was
only once or twice that we wrote it.

THE CHAIRMAN: It's a short letter. Would
yvou mind reading it, please?

THE WITNESS: Surely.

"Miss Mary E. Miller, Township Clerk,
Municipal Building, Frieberger Park, Union,
New Jersey, re: Brokers' Commissions.

"Dear Miss Miller: We are prepared to

, pay commissions to brokers for the insurance
being written for the Township for the year
1973. We are enclosing herewith copy of
your letter for the 1973 distribution which
you might want to use as a guide. We will
await your instructions. Very truly yours,
Bunnell Brothers, Inc., Robert S. Bunnell."

That's dated January the 9th, 1974.
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THE CHAIRMAN: And the sharing checks are made

to the order of the sharing broker or insurance
man and sent to the townsnlp committee people,

is that correct?

THE WITNESS: That's correct., Usually. It was
sent directly to the township committeeman in

an envelope addressed to the broker, the sharing -
broker. Sometimes we did send it direct to
the broker. What particular vyears, I don't know.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Who told yvou how to do
that? : '

THE WITNESS: That was standard procedure in our
office.

THE CHAIRMAN: Who started the procedure?  Who
told you to do it that way?

THE WITNESS: ©No one teold us to do it. It
was just something that came along and we con=-
"tinued on when we were appointed agent in 1961.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: All right. I'm trving .
to find out how you knew how to do that. Did
somebody tell you; did you learn that it was a
practice that was established before you became
the designated brcker? :

THE WITNESS: I have no idea why or how it was.
No one -~ : _ o

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Did the thought just come
to you one day?

THE WITNESS: I'm trying to relate what I know.
That's the way it was done. 1961 is eighteen
years ago. '

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Did the sharlng brokers
do any work for their commission?

THE WITNESS: We did have a meetlng or two w1th
the brokers at one time, yes.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Did your office do the vast
majority of the work in placing the insurance?
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THE WITNESS: Yes.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Was your company able to
operate in such a manner for the amount of its
commission which it retained that it opted to take
care of its own costs and overhead?

THE WITNESS: The amount of commissions -—-
- THE CHAIRMAN: In order words, «~-
THE WITNESS: -- we obtained --

THE CHAIRMAN: -- did youd realize a profit from
this arrangement?

THE WITNESS: Yes, we did realize a profit.

Since 1961, Mr. Bunnell testified, almost $60,000 of his
broker's commissions were shared with sub-brokers. Counsel
Schirmer tried to ascertain what the sub-brokers did in return
for such split fees during that period:

BY_MR. SCHIRMER:

Q. I'd just like to summarize the procedure used
to share commissions with you by the chart.*

The township notified Bunnell Brothers that
there should be sharing brokers. They then sent
the premiums to Bunnell Brothers -- Bunnell Brothers
then sent a net premium to the carrier. It toock out
an agency commission. From this agency commission,
a portion of it, approximately 20 per cent, was shared
with five brokers who had all been designated by the
township committeemen. FEach committeeman having one
broker who he could designate, and based on records
that you have provided us, the Commission has found
that the total commission shared for the period
1962 teo 1975 is $59,186.51.

Do you agree, basically, with that figure? Is
that approximately correct?
A. Yes. That's the figure I gave you.

Q. Now, I think you have testified that the
sharing brokers did not do anything for those
commissions they earned; is that correct?

A. I did not say they did not do anything.

*See Chart P. 18.
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UNION TOWNGHIP COMMISSION SPLITTING

Insurance Premiums

Lgency Commission

Premium Remittance

From 1962 to 1975, Total
Comrissions Split with Brokers

$59,186.51
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0 Traveler's
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¢. What do they do?
A. I had said we had a meeting with them once

or twice to discuss the whole insurance account.

Q0. So for approximately £60,000 you had two
meetings with them?
A. I would say that, yes.

Q. And when did those meetings take place?
A. Oh, middle of '64 or '65, '66. Some place
around in there.

@¢. Now, these brokers were receiving commissions
in the later years over a thousand dollars every
year and they weren't doing anything in those
later years. Why did you continue to share?

What was the reason?

A. It was normal procedure.

g. Was it a reguirement to keep the insurance
account? ] :

A. It was never a reguirement. No one ever
told us that.

Q. Well, if they weren't doing anything, why
not simply stop if it's not a requirement to

keep the account?
A. It was standard procedure at the time.

Q. And the facts are that despite the brokers
not doing anything, you continued to share until
it was stopped in 1975; is that correct?

A. Until it went out for bid and we put a bid
on the insurance account.

Q. Did you ever consider --
A. Which we retained, by the way.

Q. Did you ever consider this money a kickback?
A. Kickback never entered my mind or my family or
-Bunnell Brothers.

Q. Are you able to reduce commissions on an
insurance account?
A. I understand that you're able to, ves.

Q. Did you understand this at the time?
A. Not fully because we have never done it.
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Q. Did you understand, based on your experience,
that you are and were able to reduce commissioris?
A. I heard that yvou could reduce commissions. We
have never done it. I do not know the procedure
how to do it.

0. But the fact 1is, you can reduce them; 1is
that correct?
A. I, I, I believe so, ves.

O. Did you ever inform the town of this fact?
A. No.
Q. Did you ever inform the town that if you cut

out the sharing brokers, that you would be able
to reduce your commission by approximately 20

per cent and thereby save the township approx-

imately twenty-thousand, I mean, 20 per cent

or 56,000 a year?

A. Did we notify the township to that effect?

No, we did not.

Q. Did you ever.discuss that with anyone from
the township?
A. Not that I know of.

@. Did anyone ever ask you whether you could
reduce your commissions or save the amount of
money that was béing given to the sharing brokers?
A. HNo one ever asked me.

Q. Did Mr. Russo have a conversation_with you -—-—
A. Yes. '

Q. -~ in approximately 197472
A. Oh, ves.

Q. What was the substance of that conversation?

A. He wanted to eliminate the brokers that year
and give the portion, the broker's portion, back

to the township, which we could not do because
that would be rebating, so we talked it over and

we said we would continue on this year and we don't
know what would happen next year.

0. Now, Mr. Russo, who did he designate in the
year 19747 '
A. Mr. Russo designated, in 1974, Eugene Ecklund.

Q. And do you know when Mr. Russo first began
to designate Mr. Ecklund?

A. Mayor Russo started naming Eugene Ecklund
in 1970.
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Q. So you were asked in 1974 whether you could
lower commissions by giving it back to the town-
ship, and your reply was that you could not be-
cause that would be rebating; is that correct?

A. Well, we were talking on the premium that was
already earned. We weren't talking the following
year to Mayor Russo.

Q. Ceould you have reduced it the following year
by lowering your commission?

A. You can reduce it down to no commission and

not make any money at all, but I don't think you
would be in business long, but you could reduce

commission, ves.

Q. But what you're saying is that you could have
reduced your commission by the amount you were
sharing with the brokers and thereby reduce the
total premium; is that correct? '
A. I would =--

Q. I'm just saying: Is it possible?
A. I would say it's possible, yes, but --

. Thank you.
But we have not done it.

pel e}

Recollections of a Former Committeeman

The next witness was John A. Yacovelle, a Republican who
served two terms on the Union Township Committee in 1968-73.
Questioned by S.C.I. Counsel Robert M. Tosti, he described
the role of a Township Committee member in the commission
sharing process, which he viewed as a way of compensating
sub-brokers for political rather than professional services:

0. Did you learn, during your tenure as committee-
man, that the principal broker for the Union Town-
ship insurance business, Bunnell Brothers, was
sharing its insurance commissions?

A. Did I learn during my term in office?

Q0. Yes.

A. Yes. I learned, I believe on the Organization
Day, which is the first day of the year, when the,
all of the appointments are announced, that Mr.
Bunnell would be the agent for the- 1nsurance for
the township.
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g. Okay. Did you subseguently learn that brokerage
commissions were belng shared by Mr. Bunnell with
others?

A. Yes, I did.

@. And where did that take place9

A. As well as I can recollect, to my best
recollection, I believe that was in January of
1968.

0. Was that during a caucus meeting?
A. That was during a caucus meeting.

@. Not a public meeting?
A. Not a public meeting; caucus meeting.

¢. What was your initial reaction to this
commission sharing program?
A. When it =-- it was read in the form of a part
of the official business being discussed that
evening. In effect, it would be something like
this: Mr. Bunnell is prepared, announces that
he is prepared to make his distribution of the
commissions to assoclate brokers.

That's the way it was presented, as part of
the official business of that evening.

Now, my reaction to it at that time --

Q. Yes.

A, -- T thought that what they were referring to
was the pecople who might have been on the payroll

on the township, that these were people that were
charged with the function of handling the insurance
business of the community. That's my first reaction.

¢. Mr. Yacovelle, could you describe the mechanics
of the procedure whereby you were to designate, as
a committeeman, who you wanted to receive this
brokerage commission?

A, Well, after you got the memorandum, that was
the second notice that you got, actually. Then
you would, you were requ1red to submit a candidate
to receive that commission, and following that, a
communication, which I believe I showed you a copy
of, was directed by the district clerk to the in=
surance underwriter, to Mr. Bunnell, indicating
that the list was completed and that he was in.a
position now to make the distribution.
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Q. Okay. You, as a committeeman, were asked to
designate somebody; is that correct?

A. Right.

¢. And did each committeeman have the same power?

A. Each committeeman had exactly the same power.

Q. Now, based on your business background, were
you surprised that this practice of sharing com-
missions was going on at that time?

A, Well, I -- yes, I was. I didn't understand

the methodology by which it would be handled, and
from my background, having served with the Pro-
curement Division of the Treasury Department and
worked for one of the big corporations in various
capacities, including managing, I would say that it
ran -~ I couldn't understand it. I could not under-
stand it.

0. Well, specifically, you couldn't understand why
people would get money for not doing anything; is
that what the problem was?

A. My misunderstanding of it prompted inaction.

I didn't comply.

Q. Okay. As a result of not complying with this
system, did you receive word from somebody, or did
you have a discussion?

A. I met with the mayor, and he asked me why I was
the last person to submit the recommendation, and

I told him, frankly, I said, "My background is
business and I worked for the Treasury Department
for two years in Procurement, and I cannot see any-
body getting any money for not working if they

are not working for it." And he proceeded to con-
vince me that this was the best possible arrange-
ment for the township, in essence. He indicated
that it was the best because your insurance was
with one agent, not separate agents. That pre-
vented duplication; that provided responsible
coverage.

?. Had you, Mr. Yacovelle, had you suggested an
alternative designee of the money?
A. No --'och, ves. Yes, I did. T said ~- he said,

"Do you have a designee?" I says, "Yes, I do. That
would be Bob Lackey, the Treasurer of the Township

of Union." He says, "You must be kidding." And

then he went into this discussion to convince me that
this was the best program for the Township of Union
for the reasons which I assigned.
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He also brought up the point that insurance was
becoming a very, very complicated matter in view of
the growing fringe~benefit areas in the form of
Blue Cross/Blue Shield; in the form of catastrophic
coverage and other ends of it.

As a —-

0. As a result of that -- )
A, (Continuing) As a result of that, he conv1nced me
that that program was sound. :

Q. Did you subsegquently change your mind about the
program?. :

A. Well, I would say that the -- my initial impact

of it was never changed. It wasn't the solution,

as far as I'm concerned, to the best -- to the problem,
to the question of the best way of handling it, and
that did not change.

Q. 0Okay. If I understand you corregctly, then,.thé
problem that you perceived was that individuals were
receiving money for essentially performing no ser-—
vices for Union Township?
A. No, no. You have that distorted a bit because
from his persuasive argument, the mayor argued
that these five individuals who were nominated to
receive commission, distribution of commission, or
a share of the commission, and I think commission,
according to the Webster's Dictionary, means pay-
ment for something, work or something like that,
" but it's payment, were qualified to-receive a share
of the commissions on the bagis that they made
themselves available for consultation by the town-.
ship committee, consultation by the- underwrlter, at
any time that it was requested, so -~-—

Q. Mr, Yacovelle, did you eventually learn or
realize that these designated brokers did 1little
for the money they actually received; that they
were actually called on to consult very infre-
guently?

A. That is correct. As far as I can recollect,:
it was just a matter of a few times, maybe, in
my experience. In the six years, a half dozen
times, maybe eight times, something like that,
that I saw anyone come béfore the governing body
and to come into a dlschSlon.
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Now, whether there was communication between
the principal underwriter, Mr "Bunnell, and these
people on the telephone pursulng adv1ce, I wouldn't
know about that. He may have worked them to death
on that, but on the other score, on the other
hand, on the other face of the coin, I would say
that one coming before the group, they were con-
spicuous by their absence.

2. How did you decide upon whom you would
designate?

A. T took it as a very lightly matter, a good
fellow, reputable insurance person, someone who

I knew, and I picked the fellow I knew from my --
from the church, that I went to church with, and
I did not know what his political affiliation

was when I named him.

Q. A4And you're referring to Mr, Bauer?
A. William Bauer.

Q. That was your first designation?
A. Yes, sir.

Q. How about subsequently during your later

years in office; who did you designate at that
time? '

A. I designated Koloman Kiss, who was a former
township committeeman, and after his defeat in

'69 he went back to his insurance business, and

he asked me to consider him for the, to gqualify

as the recipient as the distribution of commission.

Q. And who was your final designation?

A. The final designee was Robert Ostertag, who
bought out the insurance business of Mr. Kiss and
was confined entirely, separated from government
function and was concentrating his whole attention
to the insurance business.

Q. Was politics a factor in the selection of Mr.
Kiss and Mr. Ostertag?
A. Yes, it was.

XX X

Q. Mr. Yacovelle, did you understand why the check
would be mailed to you rather than dlrectly to the
sharlng broker?

A. Do I look like a stupid guy?
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0. Of course not, Mr. Yacovelle.

A. Um-hum. Sure I wondered about it, why it
would be sent to me, but at the same time T knew
that being a public official, that I had conducted
myself accordingly, even if I were running for
office, that there were no guestiong that T

could ask pertaining to it.

Q. If I understand you correctly, the check

came to you?

A. Right.

Q. The check came to you rather than the broker?
A. Right.

0. Who Bunnell Brothers was aware of the location

of their office or home?
A. Correct.

Q. The guestion I'm asking you is: Why this
circuitous route through the township committee-
man who would then deliver or mail the check?

A. Well, that's one of the ponderables, but the --
which I can't answer; I can't decipher; I couldn't
understand. It was actually an insult to my in-
telligence of the way I would handle a situation
like that. Now -- but whether it had any meaning,
I don't know, and if vou're driving at the point’
of whether there was any political implications,

I think your gquestion was that, correct?

Q. Well, was this used as a --

A. I would have to be naive not to allow for
the possibility of some of these funds getting
into the political proffers. I would have to

be naive not to think some of it was contrlbuted
to the political proffers.

0. Now, after your acguaintance with this system,
were you still concerned about the overall pro-
priety of this insurance brokerage commission
sharing?

A. No. T settled that as soon as I received my
notice, memorandum, by calling up my son, who is
an attorney in Cherry Hill, and I asked him,
"John, what do you think about ‘this thing?"

And he said, "Dad, 1t may be legal but it doesn t
sound right to me.’



w2l -

Q. A4nd 1s that the way you still feel about it?
A. That is the way I felt about it then; that is
the way I feel about it now.

How Split Fees Become Political Contributions

Richard J. Dreher, an accountant who coperated a part-time
insurance business at his home, was the first recipient of
shared commissions to testify. He told how he customarily
made certain political contributions immediately after re-
ceiving split-fee checks, including two $500 contributions
one year when he received two commission sharing checks.

BY MR. SCHIRMER:

Q. PNow, my understanding is that you were
"sharing in commissions in Union Township for
the years 1967 to 1975; is that correct?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Referring your attention to the year
1974, how did you receive that commission

sharing check?
A. I don't know what you mean, "How did I

receive it."
THE CHAIRMAN: In what form?
THE WITNESS: It was in a check.

THE CHATIRMAN: Where, through the mail or pre-
sented by some person? Tell us.

THE WITNESS: I really don't know. Could have
been by mail, Might have been given to me.
I don't remember, now.

0. Who would it have been given to you by?
A, I can't recall who would have given it to me.

Q. The checks that you were receiving each year,
were you expected to contribute out of these checks?
A, Not necessarily.
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©. .Was there any understanding that you had as far
as your contributions?
A. Only what I knew from past practice.

Q. And what was your understanding of the
past practices?

A. Well, as a member of the party, I used to
make campaign contributions. o

Q. would you make it shortly after you received
a shared commission check?
A, It might have been, yes.

0. I'm next going to show you a check dated
February 28th, 1974, from Bunnell Brothers to
Richard Dreher in the amount of $1,169.74,
which has been marked Exhibit No. 30. Do

you recognize that check?

A. Yes, sgir.

Q. And who mlght you have recelved that check
from?

A. Could have been the municipal chairman at the
time.

Q. And who was the municipal chairman at the
time? _
A. I don't recall the years. There were --=

. Mr. Casey was municipal chairman in_1974.
Could have been, right.

Could it have been Mr. Casey?
Possibly may have.

. Do you know what you did with that check?
. Probably deposited it in my account.

Ho DO PO

Q. Again, referring to that check, which is

marked Exhibit No. 30, would you turn that check
over and tell the Commission when it was negotiated?
A. I think it says March 22nd, here.

Q. March 22nd, 1974. I'm going to show you a bank
statement, your bank statement, Richard J. Dreher,
marked Exhibit No. 32, for the time period March
18th, 1974 to 4/5/1974, and I'd ask you to 1dent1fy
that, if you can, and then refer your attention to
March 22nd, 1974. .
A. I have a deposit of $465,
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Q. Could that bhave been part of the proceeds from

that check?
A. It may have been.

Q. Do you know what happened tc the other pro-
ceeds of that check?
A. I can't recall that, no. I don't.

¢. Did Mr. Casey ask you for a contribution that
day when he brought you that check?
A. ©Not that T recall.

Q. Did you make -any contributions that day?

A, I probably -- I may have. I probably did,
but T may have cashed the check and made a con-
tribution.

Q. Put part of that check in your account and

then made a contribution?
A, That's possible.

Q. How did you make that contribution?
A. I can't recall right now.

Q. I might be agle to help you with your re-
collection. )

" I'm going to show you Exhibit No. 31, which
is a deposit slip for the Friends of Father Staton,
dated March 22nd, 1974, in the amount of §700, which
is approximately the difference between your deposit
of $465 and the total commission check that you
received and negotiated on March 22nd, and I'm going
to ask whether you recognized this deposit slip and
tell me whether that's your writing, March 22nd, 1974.
A. It looks like my writing, yes. '

THE CHAIRMAN: All these three papers you have
shown the witness are the same date, March 22nd;
is that correct?
MR. SCHIRMER: Correct.

BY MR, SCHIRMER:
Q. Where did you get that deposit slip from?

A. Must have gotten it from someone in the organ-
ization. I don't know who. ' '
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Q. Mr. Casey?
A. Possibly.

Q. Isn't it a fact that Mr. Casey brought you

the check, brought you the deposit slip and
instructed you that you were to deposit §700

into the party account? .

A. I don't remember anybody telling me how much

I had to deposit, He may have brought me a deposit
slip. I'm not sure of that, either, because I can't
recall that. ' : '

Q. Would it surprise you that another sharing
broker, who received two checks In the year 1974,
deposited two seven~hundred-dollar donations shortly
after that, and that that deposit was made at the
regquest of Mr. Casey?

A. Well, I have no knowledge of any other broker
s1r. . .

Q. How would you decide that $700 should be de-
posited? Why did you come to that figure?
A. I don't know.

Q. Can you recall discussing it with anyone? -
A. No, sir.

0. If I can, I'd just like to go to the chart,*
Mr . Dreher. '
A. Sure.

0. On 2/28/1974 Bunnell Brothers distributed their
checks. On March 22nd, 1974, you received your check
for $1,169.74, and the same day you had a transaction
where $700 was given to the Friends of Father Staton-
account, and you don't know why that occurred? '
A. T don't know why it occurred. I can tell you
this: I probably made the deposit, and I was
probably given the deposit slip by Mr. Casey be-
cause I probably would have made a contribution

in any event.

0. At the same time he delivered the check? )
A. Could have been. Wouldn't necessarily have
been the same time. :

*5ee Chart, P. 36.



-31-

Q. In 1975, who did you receive the checks from?
My understanding is that you received two sharing
checks.

A. That's right.

Q. And how much were those checks for?

A. I believe they were twelve-hundred a piece.
Q. I'm going to show you Commission Exhibits

35 and 34, both checks made out from Bunnell
Brothers to Richard Dreher, dated February
18th, 1975, in the amount of $1,204.50 each.

Are
A,

Q.
A.
Q.
A,

Q.
A.

Q.

these the checks that you received?
Yes, sir.

And how did you receive those checks?
I think I got one of these in the mail.

How did you receive the other check?
I think that --

From Mr. Casey?
Possibly, yeah.

Did you put one check in the bank at one

time and the other check at the other time, some
other -later date?

. A,

o.
36,

T believe I did,

You don't remember receiving those checks
same day?
No, sir,

You don't remember putting those checks in
bank at the same time?
No, sir.

I'm going to show you Ceommission Exhibit No.
which is a deposit slip for the Dreher Insurance

Agency, dated March 7th, 1975, and the deposit shows

two

checks for 51,204.50 for a total of, total

deposit of, $2,409, and I ask whether you would tell

the
and
A.

Commission whether that's your deposit slip
whether you made it out, :
Yes, it 1is.
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Q. I then refer your attention to Exhibits Nos.
34 and 35, and would you tell the Commission on
what date thesgse wereé 1‘1egrc:t1.ated'p '

A. Sir, that necessarlly doesn't mean -- I may
have held the one I got in the mail. That's
all. I might not have deposited it right
away. : ' :

g. But you-Wculd admit, that they were put
in the kank at the same time?
A. Oh, ves.

Q. You will admit that these are the two
checks that are reflected on the deposzt sllp°
A. That's correct,

0. March 7th, 1975; is that correct?
A. That is correct.

¢. And your only recollection is possibly Mr.
Casey brought you one check; is that correct?
A. It could be, yes. '

Q. Do you recall talking to the Union County
Prosecutor's Office in 1975 where you Informed .
the investigator, Investigator Bonelli, that

both checks were brought to you by Mr. Casey?

A. Sir, you're talking four years ago. It's
possible, I have no -~ you have all my records. .
I have no record to fall back on and check.

Q0. I'm going to show you Commission Exhibit 43,
dated August 19th, 1975. It'"s a memcrandum from
Investigator william R. Bonelli, Jr. from the
Union County Prosecutorts Office, and it refers
to an iInterview with you shortly after this in-
cident, '

You will notice that the 1nc1dent took place
March, 1375, This interview was conducted August
19th, 1875, and I'm going to refer your attention
to the middle of the page, and isn't if a fact =~
A, S8Sir == ‘ '

C. -~ that memorandum, that memoraﬁdum.states that
you received a check from Mr, Casey? :
A. It does. That was closer to the date, sir.

Q. So probably your recollection was better
then than it is now?
A, That is right.
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¢. I'm geing to ~-~ at the time Mr. Casey
brought you a check, did he ask for a
contribution?

A. I don't believe so.

Q. Did he bring a deposit slip?
A. When.

Q. At the time he brought those checks.
A. No, sir; no, sir;:; no, sir.

Q. I'm going to show you, from Richard Dreher
to the Anthony E. Russo Association Cocktail
Party account, dated March 7th, the same day as
your deposit, in the amount of §$500. Is that
your check?

A. Yes, sir.

§. Is that the same check that you made out
that day or, in fact, did you make that check
out the same day?

A. Well, I made it out on March 7th.

@. I think it's pretty obvious that that's
the same day that you filled out the deposit
slip which reflects your receiving $2,409 as
a sharing broker --

A. Could be.

Q. -- based on your designation by committeeman.
A. Could be.

0. I'm next going to show you a deposit slip
dated March 7th, 1975, to the Anthony Russo
Association Cocktail Party account in the
amounts of $500, and the number of this is
Commission Exhibit 39.

Isn't that the deposit slip that Mr. Casey
brought you on the day he brought you those
checks?

A. I can't recall whether he brought me the
deposit slip or not. I made this deposit slip
out, that's true. I was going to make a contri-
bution and probably, for convenience, I did it
this way.

Q. The same day that Mr. Casey brought you the
checks?
A, It's possible.
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Q. Who was the person that normally called for
contributions, Mr. Casey? He was the party
chairman. '

A. That's right.

0. Did he instruct you at that time to give
s5007?

&, No, sir. Nc one has ever told me how much
to give at any time, that I know of.

Q. I'm going to next again refer your attention
to Commission Exhibit 43, which is Mr. Bonelli's
memorandum concerning a conversation with you
dated August 19th, 1975, approximately six months
after the incident, and you will notice -- do

you remember what you said to Mr. Bonelli about
giving §5007

A. Offhand, I don't. I don't recall mentioning
any percentage to anyone, sir.

¢. Do you recall mentioning to Mr. Bonellil
55007 : '
A. Possibly, ves. If that's what I did.

Q. And that year you received two commission
sharing checks; is that correct?
A. That's right.

g. Did Mr. Casey ever call upon you to give
a second $500 based on the fact that you got
two sharing checks that year?

A. I don't believe so, sir.

g. I'm going to show you Commission Exhibit NoO.
42, which is a check from the Dreher Insurance
Agentcy to the Anthony E. Russo Campalgn Fund,
dated May 15th, 1975, in the amount of §500.

¥Ys this your check? ' '

A. That is correct.

Q. &nd isn't that the second ceontribution you
made to the party based upon receiving two checks
from the party? ' ' R
A, It's the second contribution I made, but I-
wouldn't say it was based on those twd checks.
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THE CHAIRMAN: Well, what would yvou say it was
based on?

THE WITNESS: That I made a contrxibution to
the campaign fund, sir.

THE CHAIRMAN: Based on nothing? 1In the
interest of the party?

THE WITNESS: That's right.

THE CHAIRMAN: ©No relaticnship at all in youx
judgement, in vour recollection, to the sharing
of commission?

THE WITNESS: Welli, it probably influenced to
make the contribution.

"BY MR, SCHIRMER:

Q. Were gou.directlg asked to give $500 that
year at thig second occasion?
A. ©Not that I recall, sir, no.

Q. Would it help refresh ycur recollection that
another sharing broker that received his commission
due to a designation by a committeeman also gave
$500 in the beginaning of the yesar, approximately

the same time you gave it, and later on was reguested
to give another five-hundred because that broker,
just like yourself, was designated by two committee-
men and received two sharing checks?

A. 8ir, I have no knowledge of any other broker
except myself. I never discussed it with anybody
else. .

Q0. Are you denying that there is not a definite
relationship between yourself receivince the checks
and the amount of money that you're giving back to
the party?

A, No.

THE CHAIRMAN

: You're not denving it or you
are denying it?

THE WITNESS: I'm not. It probabkly influenced
my contributions, ves.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: I£f not the fact of the
amount, were you asked to make "a" contribution?



Union Township

Commission Sharing and Political Contributions

1974

2/28 Bunnell Brothers splits commission:
1. Eugene Ecklund - $1,169.73
2. Eugene Ecklund - 51,169.73
3. Richard Dceher - $1,169.74
4, Max Serota - $1,169.74
5. Robert P. Ostertag - $1,169.74

37187 " Ecklund negotiates $1,169.73 commission check

3/22 Dreher negotiates $1,169.74 coﬁmissipn check

g£3/22 Dreher deposité $700 to Friends of Father
it Staton account

3/25 Ecklund negotiates $1,169.74 commission check

S ' . .
3/25 $1400 deposit into Union Township Democratic

Municipal Committee account

Brothers splits commission:
Fugene Ecklund - §1,204.50
Eugene Ecklund = $1,204.50
Richard Dreher = S1,204.50
Richard Dreher = $1,204.50
Max Serota - 51,204.50

negotiates'$l,204.50-commission

negotiates $1,204.50 commission

contributes $500 to Anthony E.

Russo Association Cocktail Party account

" Dreher receives two commission checks
for $2,409.00

3/7 |  Dreher contributes $500 to Anthony E.
Rugso Association Cocktail Party account

1975
2/19 " Bunnell
. ]_.
2.
3.
4'
5'
2/2¢ 7 Ecklund
check
3/51  Ecklund
i check
3/5 Ecklund
3/7
3/147

“preher deposits two commission checks

5/15 " Dreher contributes $500 to Anthony E.

Rugso Campaign Fund



~37~-

THE WITNESS: Possibly.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: By Mr. Casey?

THE WITNESS: It might have been. He usually --
COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: It was, wasn't it?

THE WITNESS: It could have been, sir. I really
can't recall.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Wasn't he the principal
fund raiser for the Democratic Party in the
township?

THE WITNESS: He was a Democratic chairman. Yes,
he was in charge.

The Poiitical Leaders' Role.

The second sub-broker to testify about receiving commission
shares and then making political contributions was Eugene Ecklund,
an insurance broker. He was designated as a split-fee recipient
in the early 1970s by Senator Anthony E. Russo, who was then a
member of the Township Committee. In 1974 and 1975 he received
additional sharing checks because he also was designated as a
recipient by another member of the Committee. Mr. Ecklund
was more precise than the previous witness in remembering the
part played by local political leaders in these check trans-
actions., Counsel Schirmer:

¢. It is my understanding that for a period of
years, 1966 to 1975, that you were sharing com~-
missions in the Union Township account; is that
correct?

A. That's correct.

Q. Who were you originally designated by?
A. I could be wrong, but I believe it was
Commissioner Conlon at the time.

Q. And then your designation was switched.
Who was it switched to?
A. I believe it was Anthony Russo.
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@. Now, when you were originally appointed by
Mr. Conlon, and after you received the first
check, the commission sharing check, did you
call up Mr. Conlilon?

A. Well, it's so long ago, but I believe I pro-
bably did call him up, yes, and thank him. :

Q. And what was said?

A. Well, I don't remember that far back as to
exactly what was said. I believe probably just
called him up to thank him for de51gnat1ng me
as one of the sharing brokers.

Q0. Whéen Mr. Russo designated you the following
year, 1968 -- I'm sorry, strike that, 1967, did
you call Mr, Russo after you had been designated
to thank him? ‘

A. I don't remember calling him. I'm sure that

I had thanked him on some occasion; whether it was
at one of the Democratic meetings or the next time
I saw him. '

Q. Did he say something to the effect that you 're
expected to continue to support the party? '
A. Something like that might have, might have
occurred. I don't know, remember, the exact words,
it's so long ago.

Q. 'Referring your attention to the early years
of 1970, do you recognize the name of Jack MacDonald°
A. Yes, I do. '

0. And who iIs Jack MacDonald?
A. For a time he was the Union Township Democratic
chailrman.

¢. Did you have any contact with Mr. MacDonald as
it relates to the commission sharing checks?
A. Yes, I did.

@?. And what was that?

A. Mr. MacDonald would call me when the commission
checks were sent. Most of the time he would get the
checks. ' S

Q. Approximately what time period are we talking
about; 1972, 19737 :
A. I believe that would be about rlght.
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Q. When Mr. MacDonald called you, what would
he say; that he had the checks?

A. He would call me and say I have the com-
mission check, meet me at the Union Center
Bank. :

Q. And what would happen at the bank?
A, I would cash the check at the Union
Center Bank.

Q. And what would you do from the proceeds
from that check?

A. I would give Mr, MacDonald some portion of
the check for the party, campaign contribution.

0. Would he tell you how much was expected?
A. Normally he would, ves.

Q. About how much are we talking about,

several hundred dollars?
A. O©Oh, it would be $500, could be $700.
Depending upon the size of the check.

Q. Oh how many occasions did Mr. MacDonald
meet you at the bank?

A, I don't remember exactly, but I would say
maybe three, about three times.

THE CHAIRMAN: You gave him cash in approximately
half of the check received; is that correct?

THE WITNESS: I always gave him cash, yes, and
it would vary in amount, but I would say approxi-
mately 50 per cent.

It didn't always amount to exactly 50 per

cent, but approximately

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Who suggested that it be
cash?

THE WITNESS: He did.

BY MR, SCHIRMER:
Q. Now, he took that cash. Do you know what
he did with it?
A. Put it into his pocket,.

XXX
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¢. Do you recognize the name Howard Casey?
A. Yes, I do.

Q. He's the next cbai:mén of the party, correct?
A. That's correct. '

Q. 1974-19752
A, That's correct.

Q. Did you ever have any contact with Mr. Casey
concerning the receipt of commigsion sharing
checks?

A, Yes, I did.

0. And referring your attenticon to the year
1974, what happened in that year, if you recall?
A, I believe I would also get a phone call from
Mr. Casey advising me that either I had received
the checks or that the checks were in, or that

I would be receiving the checks, commission checks,
that is, and that I would, if I could meet him at
the Franklin State Bank in Hillside, New Jersey.’

. I'm going to show you two checks from Bunnell
Brothers to Eugene Ecklund, both checks marked
for identification purposes 44 and 45. The date
of the checks are February 28th, 1974, and both
checks are in the amount of §1,169.73, and I'd
ask whether these are. the checks that you received
from Mr. Casey or that you were notified by Mr.
Casey that you were in possession of.

A, Yes. Both checks have my signature on the
reverse side endorsing the checks indicating

that I cashed the checks.

Q. Could you give me the transaction date on

both checks? o ‘
A, It looks. like March the 25th, 1974 on one;
and March the 19th, 1974 on the other. '

Q. So there's a different date as far as when

you negotiated those checks?
A. Yes.

Q. You met Mr. Casey at the bank. He asked for
some money. Do you know how much he asked for?
A, It's been a few years, but I'll take a guess,
I think it was somewhere around $500.
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¢g. First I'm going to refer your attention to
the chart which the Commission has prepared,?*
and it shows the sequence of events for the

year 1974, Union Township, purchaser of insurance,
paid approximately $234,000 in premiums. They
sent that premium to Bunnell Brothers. Bunnell
Brothers then took part of the commission,
approximately 20 per cent, gave i1t to five shar-
ing brokers, and these brokers were designated
by Committeeman Yacovelle, Committeeman Rabkin,
Committeeman Russo, Commlitteeman Staton and
Committeeman Conlon, and you are shown in the
year 1974 as being designated by Committeeman
Russo. _

Also it shows that as far as 1974, the check
as brought by Mr. Casey to you, and it also
indicates, this chart, that in 1974 Mr. Casey
also brought the check to Mr. Dreher.

I then refer your attention to the chart#*?#
which is next, and 1t shows the transactions, the
check transactions for the year 1974.

As you will notice, on 3/18 you negotiate
one check for $1,169.73. Then on March 25th
you negotiate a second check for §1,169.74,
and on the same day there's a deposit, and I
think you said in your testimony that the same
date that you received that check from Mr. Casey,
that you made a deposit to the account.

If not clear yet, what happened once you gave
the money to Mr. Casey? What did Mr. Casey do
with the money in 1974? What was the normal
pattern?

A. Normally he would do two things: He would
give me tickets or set aside certain tickets for
a function which was in process for the amount
which I gave him; and he would, he would show

me that the money that I was giving him went into
the bank account.

Q. Unlike Jack MacDonald?
A. Correct.

Q. Mr. Casey met you in the bank?

A. Yes.

Q. Mr. Casey informed you how much you were
expected to give that year?

A. Yes.

*See Chart, P. 13,
*%See Chart, P. 36.
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Q Ycu then cashed both checks?
A, Correct.

Q. And you gave that amount, and that amount
is deposited on the same day that the check
is negotiated; is that correct?

A. The one check.

Q. The one check?
A. Yes, yes.

Q. What happened-in 1975; you received two
checks again; Is that correct?
A. That's correct.

Q. I'm going to show you Commission Exhibits

48 and 47. They're checks from Bunnell Brothers
to Eugene Ecklund, dated February 28th, 1975,
both in the amounts of $1,204.50. Are they

the checks you received that year?

A. Yes. Both the checks have my signature

on the reverse side indicating that I cashed
both checks.

Q. HNow, how did you receive those checks?
A. I don't recall offhand, but I probably
received them in the mail.

g. Did Mr, Casey bring those checks, at least
onae of those checks?

A. He may have. It's been a while. He may
have. :

Q. I'm next going to show you a deposit slip
marked Commission Exhibit 49 for identification.
ITtt*ts made cout to the Anthony E. Russo Association
Cocktail Party account, dated March 5th, 1975,

in the amount of §500, and I'd ask whether you’
recognize that deposit slip.

A, I recognize the deposit slip. The writing
indicating the account that it was being deposited,
it is not my writing. It was written by someone
else,

Q. Are you referring to the writing in the upper
left-hand corner that says "Name Anthony E. Russo
Cocktail Association account"9

A. Yes.
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0. But the writing which is the date, March 5th,
1975 and the numbers, they're your writing; Iis

that correct?

A. Yes. I recognize that that is my writing, yes.

Q. Now, referring to the checks which I showed
you, Commission Exhibit Nos. 47 and 48, would

you Jook at the back of those checks and tell

me when they were negotiated?

A. One check was negotiated on February the 20th,
1975,

Q. Which is not the same as that deposit; is
that correct?
A. That's correct.

Q. The second check, would you tell me when that
is negotiated? It appears to be March 5th.

A. Yes. It is difficult to read, but it appears
to be March the 5th, the same --

Q. 19757 _
A. 1975. The same date as the deposit slip.

Q. There are some numbers on the back of that
check under your name you have signed in the back,
EFugene Ecklund, and there's two account numbers.
Do you know what those account numbers are?

A. Yes. One account number is 19700444, and that
was my personal account number at that time. The
account is no longer open, but it was my personal
account number,.

o. And what is the other account number?
A. The other account number is 331210932, I
would assume -- T don't have to assume because

I have it right in front of me, it's the account
number of the Anthony E. Russo Association.

Q. Would you know what that account number is
by your own, or would someone have to tell you
that?

A. Somebody would have to tell me that. I
wouldn't have known.

0. Isn't it a fact that when you went to the
bank you tried to cash that check; that there
was not enough money in your account and Mr.
Casey gave you that number so you could cash
the check?

A, That is correct.
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0. Just so I can summarize, Chart No. 2% in .
the year 1975, Mr. Bunnell split his com-
missions on 2/18/1875. As you will notice,
you received two commission checks. You
negotiate the first check on 2/20, and you
negotiate the second check on 3/5/1975.

On the same day you give $500 to the Anthony
E. Russo Association Cocktail Party account.
Were you approached again that year
for £5007
A, Yes,

@. And who approached you?
A. I received a call from Howard Casey.

@. And what did Mr. Casey say? What did

Mr. Casey want?

A. Well, I don't recall his exact words, but
it was something to the effect that, "You
received two checks and we'd like an addi-
tional donation or contribution."

0. A&nd you refused to make that contributioﬁ}
is that correct?
A. That's correct.

EXAMINATION BY THE CHAIRMAN:

Q. Mr. Ecklund, as I understand it, you
received these commissions, split com-
mission checks, during the period '66
through '75, roughly those years?

A. I believe it was before '66.

Q. For a period roughly ten years, you
received these checks, did gou not?

A. Approximately nine years I would
assume.

0. == tell us what you did in return for these
checks in relation to the insurance program.
A. Well, on several occasions I did call
Bunnell Brothers offering my services and
requesting to look at the policies to see

*¥*See Chart, P. 36.
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if I could, perhaps, better the coverage or
reduce the premiums or place them with other
carriers, because at that time I was in the
insurance business and I represented some
substantial carriers.

Q. Then what happened?

A. My services were refused on all the occasions
by Bunnell Brothers, and I was told almost in
uncertain terms to stay away and if I -= my
services were required, they would be -~ I

would be called upon by the township committee
and I should talk to the township committeeman.

@. Were you ever called upon during those

several years?
A. I was never called upon. I did have several

conversations with several of the township
committeemen over the years.

A Senator Decries the System

Anthony E. Russo of Union Township, a Democratic state
senator from Union County and a former mayor and member of -
the Union Township Committee, was called by S.C,I. Deputy
Director David L. Rhoads to tell what he knew of the
commission sharing practice in his community. Before he
was questioned, however, he asked Chairman Lane if he
"could preface the interrogation with a statement:

THE WITNESS: Commissioner, Judge, I come he-
fore vou because I have asked to come before
you. I made several calls to the S8.C.I. over
the past several months. I wanted to address
the four members, and we were having difficulty
in arranging that particular session, and so

I most heartedly welcome this opportunity this
morning.

I'm going to ask, if you would be kind
enough, to let me speak to you and address
the insurance question in detail from the
beginning until the end. Then I would sub-
ject myself to any questions that you may
have after that point.

I realize I may be asking you to deviate
from yvour procedure, but it's of the utmost
importance to me. I think I'm in a better
position than anybody in Union Township at
this moment and inform you and apprise you
as to what has happened over the vears.
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THE CHAIRMAN: I think we would agree to that
procedure, Go ahead, sir.

THE WITNESS: As you know, a civil action is
pending in Union Township. A taxpayer's suit
was instituted a few years ago by Leonardis,

a Republican member of the governing body and
several members of the Republican Organization.
The action was held =-- the action was appealed
to the Superior Court, the Appellate Division,
where it was reversed and remanded and sub-
sequently certification was reguested by the
Supreme Court, which was denied.

This matter involving Union Township
insurance was presented to the Union Couhty
Prosecutor in 1975 by Leonardis, the Republi-
can member of the governing body, Earl Henwood;
tHe Republican chairman of Union, and Assembly—
man R. Louis Bassano, a Republican member of
the governing body of Uniorn, and I had nc doubt
at that point it was polltlcally 1nsp1red

Judge McGrath, who is serving in the
Superior Court, was serving asg the prosecutor
at that time. He threw the matter out. He
said there was no criminal activity involved.

In 1977 the same group of individuals,
Henwood, Bassanc and Leonardis filed another
complaint with the then Acting Prosecutor
Evans of Union County, and that resulted in
the same fashion, it was thrown out, but there
was no basis for any action. '

I mention all this to you because I
think the activity at that time was polltlcally
inspired, but I'm glad it happened because it
now focuses attention on a particular tOplC
that requires attention.

Some action should be initiated by the-
State of New Jersey to improve the situation
that presently exists among municipalities,
counties and the State of New Jersey.

I want to go back to the vear 1962. _
January of 1962, the present mayor of Union,
James C. Conlon, and I assumed office as town—
ship committeemen. In January of 1962 we were
minority members of a five-man governing body,.
and those of you who may remember the days of
the late Edward Biertuempfel know that he’
created and maintained the political dynasty
in Union County, in Union Township.
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Mayor Biertuempfel ran the entire community.
He was not only the mayor of the community, he
made the decisions of the entire governing body.
He ran the party as well as the government, and
I make mention of that fact to let you know as
minority members James Conlon and I had very
little to say. _

In January cof 1962 we were advised by
Mayor Biertuempfel that we have in Union
Township, gentlemen, a program involving in-
surance which is as follows: We designate
one broker as the agent for the entire community.
Then five participating brokers get involved
and they share 50 per cent of the commissions.

We were not asked whether we think it's
a good program or bad program. We were told
that's the program and that's the procedure we
had to follow. I didn't 1like it. I didn't
like it at all, but you have to understand,
the control of that community was in Biertuempfel's
hands from 1929 until 1973, a very long period
of time, and I want to take a moment with you
to review some of the early minutes of the govern-
ing body of the Township of Union, and I'm going
back, I'll take you back to a period in time
before I was born.

: I go back to the minutes of May the 5th,
1925, May the 5th, 1925. The minutes indicate
that Robert Bunnell was the insurance agent for
the community. That's three months and one year
before I was born. This is the same Robert
Bunnell who's active in the insurance business
today. .

I make mention of that fact to let you
know that Robert Bunnell, who was not a friend
of Anthony Russo or James Conlon the minority
members of the governing body. I make mention
of that fact to let you know this was a
Biertuempfel appointment.

In 1926 the records indicate that the
Robert Bunnell Agency was a broker for the
community of Union.

In 1927 the minutes reflect the name of
Doll also being one of the brokers, a D-o-1-1.

Minuteg of March 5th, 1928 reflect the
names of Herbert Doll and Bunnell Brothers
once again.

The minutes of September 10th, 1928 in-
dicate the name of Hugo Biertuempfel as one
of the brokers and in addition to the others.
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The minutes of February 19th, 1929 indi-
cate the name of Herbert Doll. :

The minutes of May 28th, 1929 relfect the
name of Bunnell Brothers.

The minutes of April 22nd, 1930 indicate
the name of Hugo C. Biertuempfel, among others,
and I go on and on. I have the minutes all the
wasv up through the sixties. These minutes all -
inuicate that the name of Bunnell was active
in =he insurance practice in Union through those
vea. , among other names.

' 1 was also opposed from the very beginning
with respect to the insurance program as it
existed, but, in c.uy event, Mayor Biertuempfel
in those days stated you two minority members
of this governing body must present to us two
n. nes of local insuraice brokers for the pur-
pose of letting them participate in'the insurance
program.

As a result, we consulted with the townshlp'
chairman at that point, and the township chairman
furnished us with the names. As I recall, one
of the names was a James Genovese, Offhand, I
don't recall the other name, and each year the
township chairman furnished the two minority
members of the governing body with the two
names that he requested that participate in .
the insurance program.

I believed, I believed that Mayor
Biertuempfel instituted this program, and
I say this by way of speculation, because
from reading the early minutes of the town-~
ship, he had a problem, and the problem was
this: I have many friends in the polltlcal
organization ~ again, this is sheer specu-
lation - I have many friends in the political
organization who desired to insure this
community, politics being what it is, which
one of these friends do I select as the
insurance broker? And this could become
a problem. '

I, T guess he took the easy way out by
selecting one broker and telllnq the other
friends, "Gentlemen, you're not belng
squeezed out completely. You're going to
consult and become part of this team and.
the net proceeds, the commissions, rather,
will be shared." ' '
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Again, that's sheer speculation. I
assume that by, and speculate, by having
read all of the minutes of the township
committee over the years, and I also assume
that he regarded it as a mode perhaps of
avoiding duplication of coverage, but, in
any event, I didn't like the system. I
didn't like the system, and on many, many
occasions, the township attorney at that
time was one Gustive Kein, I consulted him
as to the legality, and he told me it was
perfectly legal. The division of insurance
commissions between and among participating
brokers. I spoke with the Department of
Insurance over the years. I was advised
that the division was perfectly legal.

I learned, I subsequently learned that
this program was in effect not only in Union
Township, it was in effect in the City of
Elizabeth, City of Linden, Paterson, Newark,
Irvington, Springfield, Middlesex County,
Union County, New Brunswick, Hunterdon
County, Phillipsburg, Summitt, the Trenton
Board of Education, Marlboro Board of Ed-
ucation, Summit Board of Education. In
fact, right here in the State of New Jersey
was involved in the same program up until
a few short months ago, as I understand it.

So I mention all that to you, to let
you know, gentlemen, this was something
not novel to Union Township. It was all
over the state of New Jersey. Good or bad,
that was the program, and people in govern-
"ment come to accept it as an accepted
‘practice.

In any event, notwithstanding, I
despised the program. You may ask me why.
Why didn't I like the program? I felt that
that money that was being divided, plus
the actual commission, the entire commission
given to the broker, could have been saved
somehow by the community and that way passed
on to the taxpayer. '

How could this be accomplished? I con-
sulted with the Bunnell Agency asking the
Bunnell Agency whether or not it would be
possible to reduce the commission to the
township, cut out the participating brokers,
reduce the commission to the township. He
stated no, it couldn't be done. It was
illegal because this is insurance rebating.
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I subsequently checked the law. It's
clearly set forth in Title 1729A-15. This
will come under the classification of insurance.
rebating. If any broker participate in rebating,
he's subject to the loss of his license, so
that could not be accomplished, and I was in- :
formed, and until this day I believe, that the
cormission, the cost to the Township of Union,
wol LG be the same whether Bunnell participated
wiv the other brokers or not; whether he kept
the roney or participated had no effect on
Union Township becdaitse there was no way we
could reduce the ::iawium.

I never knew rhe Bunnell family. I
had the Bunnell famiiy in my office in 1973,

i- December, for the Virst time because I

wasz going to become maror for one year
commencing January lst, 974, and in that
regard I wanted to speak to the Bunnell family
because, again, I had small reservation about
- the legality.

And now I want to take a few mlnutes to
take you through what I tried to accomplish
in nineteen years of government, trying to
upset, and it's ironic that I'm here before
you today, because you're going to be hearing
testimony here for the next three days and
you're not going to have one witness come
before you who tried to do what I tried to
do in fifteen vears.

My record is here. The documents are here,
I tried since 1962 to put another program into
effect to save the people money, What did I
do? Here's what T tried to do: 1In 1962 and
in 1963, I introduced several discussions among
the township committee members with regard to '
the insurance program in an effort to change
the entire system. I felt that there was a
possibility, or a better way of handling the
insurance coverage in order to save the town~-
ship money. I didn't know what it could be,
bBut, again, I was on a fishing expedition.

I wanted to do something because I didn't
like what we had.

I have the township minutes of February
22nd, 1963, Judge Lane. I think I already
submitted those to the S§.C.I. Those minutes
indicate after a series of conferences between
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me and Mr. Clyde Arnold, a local insurance agent
who resides on Meister Avenue in Union. I in-
vited him to a township committee meeting of
February 26th, 1973 in order to permit him to
make a survey of our coverage and perhaps put

a new system in effect. I knew I couldn't

do it because Mayor Biertuempfel was too strong.
He controlled the community, so I thought maybe
by bringing in the- broker, maybe I'd have a
chance,

On April 4th, 1963, I have in my file here,
and you should have it, a copy of a release
that indicates the insurance brokers in Union
Township have been meeting with the Bunnell
Agency, to what extent, I don't know, and I
don't know how long those meetings continued,
~but in 1963 they were meeting in an order --

they were meeting with him in order to dis- -
Ccuss proper insurance coverage for the com-
munity.

On April %th, 1963 in the Union Township
Union Leader newspaper, an article appears that
Clyde Arnold did wvisit with the township com-
mittee. '

On February 26th, 1965, I sent a letter
to Mr. Edward Fielek of Sayrev1lle, he was
the mayor at that time, concernlng an article
~that he caused to appear in the Newark Star-

Ledger with regard to a proposal made on his
part involving self- 1nsurance. I liked what

I read. :
. On February 26th, 1965, I wrote to Bunnell
inquiring as to the total amount of premiums,
including all the coverage for Union Township,
because I wanted this information to fortify
nmyself in case I got back some good information
from Mayvor Fielek.

On March the 3rd, 1965, I wrote to the
League of Municipalities and I inquired as to
whether there were any municipalities in the
entire state of New Jersey that were involved
in self-insurance.

' March 5th, 1965, I received a communication
from the Borough of Sayreville advising me that
Mayor Fielek in that community to date had had
no plan worked out for self-insurance.
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THE CHAIRMAN: Excuse me for a minute.

You apparently agree on whole-
heartedly with the Commission that a great
deal of reform is long overdue,  obviously.

THE WITNESS: I do.
X X X

THr JITNESS: March the 8th, 1965, I re-.
cei.zd a letter from the New Jersey League

of Municipalities informing me that they could
not furnish me wi._n any information on self-
insurance. _

The township coumittee meeting minutes of-
e, 1965 indicate I regquested of the town
governing body a study of the possibility of
"engaging in a self-insu. '‘nce program. My
request ./as rejected.

September the 1ith, 1965, I submltted a
release to the Union Leader and Elizabeth Daily
Journal wherein I once again requested the town-
ship governing body of Union get involved in a
self-insurance program. : .

In October of 1969, a political brochure
is issued by the Biertuempfel group taking a
blast at Anthony Russo who was a candidate that
year because I wanted to bankrupt Union with a .
self~insurance program. :

January -- December 22nd, 1973, a meeting
was conducted in my office with Robert Bunnell,
Jr. and Robert Bunnell, Sr. A letter came to .
me the following day which indicates my concern:
as to the legality, and the letter which I have
submitted, and I have a copy here, indicates,
"We assure you that everything is legal. There's
nothing illegal about the practice.” ..

January 2nd, 1974, Bunnell wrote to me
and referred to the concept of self- 1nsurance.. 
The documents are here.

. January 25th, 1974, I had a meeting with
Assemblyman Joseph Garrubbo, who was representing
our county at that time, and I asked Joseph
Garrubbo if he would be kind enough to submit a
bill into the New Jersey legislature that would
permit communities to engage in bidding on.
insurance. This is the front page of the

Union Leader where it indicates that Mayor
Anthony Russo met with Garrubbo asking Garrubbo
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to please submit a bill because at that time we
were advised by the township attorney that
bidding on insurance was illegal; it was a pro-
fessional service and not permitted in the state
of New Jersey. I couldn't get my self-insurance
program off the ground, so I tried the bidding
approach and I failed again. '

January 31lst, 1974, another article appeared
in the paper concerning my bidding program. _

March, 1974, I met with Robert Bunnell, Jr.
and requested him to cease with the sharing of
commissions in order to reduce the premium to
the township. He says the cost to the town
would be the same. The documents are here.

April the 14th, 1974, I spoke to another
insurance company, the Robert Frings Company.

April 17th, 1974, Communication received
from the Frings Company, and from April, '74
to the end of the year, I have all the corres-
pondence indicating my desire to get rid of the
program. '

In 1975, in January of 1975, I'm now
serving as deputy mayor of the community, and
I continue, I continue with what I had started.

I gave up on the self-insurance program at that
point. I tried to encourage bidding, and at
this point, while all my releases are appearing
in the newspaper, Assemblyman Bassano and his
two colleaqgues visit the prosecutor of Union
County because they knew I was about ready,
after all these years, to consolidate and bring
this entire program to a head, and I was success-
ful in 1975 in finally concluding and bring it
to a head when I engaged and convinced the town-
ship committee to join me. We brought in from
Newark Samuel Mayper Company who appeared on the
scene. They were insurance consultants. They
produced specifications for us so that we could
go out on bid.

Gentlemen, what was the net result of our
bidding program? Bunnell was the only bidder and
he wound up with the package of insurance anyhow,
so my recommendations that you gentlemen are in,
reforming something I tried to accomplish fifteen
yvears ago, but I had all deaf ears all over the
State of New Jersgey. Nobody was interested.
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- If you're interested in reforming the
insurance program, I wholeheartedly recommend
to vou that you consider asking the legislature
to give us necessary legislation that would pro-
vide and enable communities to get involved in
a self-insurance program. We would need legis-
lation so that the budget procedure could be.
ra3vised. We would need legislation that would
L rrmit surplus funds for insurance purposes,

a. =ach vear it could be accomplished. It

¢ 'id be done in a small way in the very
beginning, sort ¢ a deductible arrangement.
The township comid vun the risk, maybe, on’

all of its propeities as far as fire is
concerned, and the first year maybe the
axposure and the risk should be fifty~thousand
and they would pay tnemselves and create
this fund for coverag. of the fifty-thousand,
and then the next vear maybe move the exposure
to a pcint of a hundred-thousand, and the
third year to two-hundred-thousand and ulti- -
mately they would be totally, totally self-
insured.

Now, this can be done w1th ease in the
area of fire. As far as workmen's compen-
sation is concerned, I was instrumental, in
October of 1978, my last few months on the
governing body of Union, to finally convince
the governing body to consider self-insurance,
and as a result we brought in a consultant
from Essex County, and I understand as late
as of yesterday this consultant may be engaged
to handle our workmen's compensation coverage,
will handle it on a self-insurance basig, but
this particular firm will do our paper work
and administer the claims and handle the legal
~end for a fee that will range between 12 per
cent and 15 per cent based on previous years
premiums of $230,000, K

Gentlemen, that S my case and any questions
you have, I 'm available, :

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
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Asked for Details

Senator Russc was asked by Counsel Rhoads to elaborate
on specific phases of the township's commission sharing process,
some of which he had referred to in his statement:

- 2. Do you know an insurance broker by the name
of Mr. Ecklund?
A, Yes.
Q. Did there come a time that you had designated

him as one of the sharipng brokers? In other words,
as your appointment to share?

A. He was designated in the early years by Mayor
Conlon and then -- I was out of government for a
while, and I think when I came back into govern-—
. ment he became my designee.

o. Well, that's correct. I believe before you
went out both you and Mayor Conlon had designated
Mr. Ecklund. Then you were out for a period of
time, came back, and you designated Mr. Ecklund.
A. I knew I was to designate one Lawrence Schreck
over a period of years. ' He was district leader
~and former candidate.

Q. My guestion is: In other words, as I under-

stand, you had changed from at least one broker
to another, and what T'm asklng you is: How was

it conveyed to you that now it's no longer Mr.
Schreck; it's going to be Mr. Ecklund? What
meeting and by whom?

A. I guess we got it through the party

Q. So that someone in the party is now saying_
-to you we now would like to have you designate

Mr. Ecklund; is that the way it happened?

A.  Right. As a matter of fact, someone in the
party would tell us on New Year's Day, even though
it's going to be an exercise in futility, we're
asking you to submit the name of Henry Smith as

a member of the board of adjustment, and we would
go through that ritual of submitting the name '
and it would go down by a three-two vote on New _
Year's Day, and they would furnish us with several
names that were to be submitted.
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Q. Well, did there ever come a time when someone
from the party come to you and said, "Senator,”
or, I guess, councilman would be the title at

that point, "Would you please designate someone
other than Mr. Ecklund this year?"”

A. It's hard for me to recall this, so it was
so insignificant whether it was Ecklund or Schreck
~r Genovese. I can't recall. '

% well, if I may, to refresh your recollection,
d. you recall testifying at an earlier hearing
where you said they would hold patronage committee
meetings, I bel..vo it's every January, to make
these determina. __ons. Among other things would

be the councilman 5 designation of sharing brokers.
Do you recall that?

2. Well, I don't recall, but if I said it, if

it had been, that's w™"~n it did happen, in ‘
Januar .

Q. A1l right. PNow, -as I understand it, there
did come a time when you were aware that some
of these degignated sharing brokers were, in
fact, giving back monies to the party; isn't
that so?- '

A. Yes.

0. And at that time how did you come by way
of that information?
A. You're (taxing) my memory, now back to 1962.
I don't know. I don't remember how I first learned,
but I did know they were contributing to the party.
These were active people.

Now, you have to understand, the Democratlc Party
~in Union Township was a very small party, and it was
a beaten party over the years, and it was a poor party.
All of us involved, and we weren't too many, we all
contributed to the cause each and every year. I
was on the township payroll for $3,000 a yvear, what-
ever the case may have been, and I was realistic _
enought' to know that the party needed funds to sur-
vive, ‘I gave $500 every year. Mr. Conlon gave
approximately $500, and all our members who were
in government, whatever ones followed us, do the.
same thing, and it's still that way, and the same
thing in Trenton here. I receive a salary down
here as a senator, and I contribute to the state _
organization. I had been involved in county govern-
ment, and I contributed there, and these people
contributed, too, because they knew the party .
needed help and they were party people before they
were participating insurance brokers. They were
candidates themselves. They were office holders
themselves. '
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Q. Were you ever privy or part of any conver-
sation whereby it was discussed that there would
be a quid pro quo, by that, I mean, that these
participating brokers would, iIn fact, be ex-
pected and, in fact, solicited to give back
monies and maybe, perhaps, a given percentage
of monies they were receiving?

A. Let me say something to you on this record,
and I want it understood clearly, at no time,
at no time in fifteen years of government did

I ever speak to any one broker about a contri-
bution. At no time did I ever seek a contri-
bution. At no time was I ever present when a
contribution was made, At no time.

0. Sir, let me ask you this: With respect to
Mr. Ecklund, this Eugene Ecklund, did there come
a time, after you had designated him as a sharing
broker, where he called you or solicited your
office, whatever it may be, to, A, thank you for
the appointment; and, B, to discuss any future
contributions he may give as part of this
sharing commission?

Was there any discussion along these lines?
A. I certainly don't recall it. ©Not at all.

g. All right. If I may, I don't believe it
came up during the course of your testimony now;
for the record, Howard Casey was the party

. Democratic chairman at one point in time, was

he not? . ' :

A, At one tlme, yes.

©. During the course of that era that he was
Democratic Party chairman, Mr. Ecklund was the
recipient of sharing commissions and, in fact,
was your deszgnee as well as, I believe, Mr.
Conlon's; isn't that so?
A. I'm not sure if it was my de51gnate at that
point, but he was one of two, .three or four
designations. : '

o. Well, to your knowledge, was there any con-
versations where the participants would have been
either yourself, Howard Casey, Mr. Ecklund where’
it was discussed that Mr. Ecklund would be ex-
pected to support the party now that he is the
benefactor of these participating comm1551ons°
A, Absolutely not. Emphatlcally not.
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Q. Net at all. Well, I trust, then, and again
I don't want to press the point, but when Mr.
Ecklund, assuming he did call you to thank you
for designating him, there was no discussion
with respect to "We expect you to support the
party"7

A, I'm p051t1ve there was no conversation. I
ouldn't have tolerated it. - g

N Was there any time after you designrated Mr.
E. “1und that Mr. Ecklund contacted you in ahy
fashion at all to thank you for app01nt1ng blm?
A. WNo. Absoluicly not.

¢. If I -~
A. Why would he trank me?

Q0. Because you desig. "ted him. ' :
A. Bu I didn't designate him.  The township
party selects him and all we do is agree to it
mechanically. If he's going to thank anybody,
he'll thank the organization, '

Q. If I may, as I understand it, and please

don't hegitate to interrupt me if I'm wrong,

I understand that the township ¢lerk, Mary Miller,
would, at committee meetings, pass out various
checks that were submitted by Bunnell Brothers
ultimately to go to the various desigrnated

sharing brokers, but they were handled through

the committeemen, at least for delivery purposes,
isn't that so?
A. Right. '

- ' X X X _ .
0. Well, with respect to the methodology, was
‘there any reason conveyed to you why Bunnell
simply just didn't send it to the partlclpatlng
broker or broker?

A, Let me say this to you again. I repeat
this point: I respect the Bunnell family.

They are good people, but I didn't have a

close relationship with this family. These
. were Biertuempfel people, and I nevey had

~any discussions with the Bunnell family over
those years. All my contact was in the form-
of formality, as my correspondenCe 1ndlcates.-
It was a "Mr. Bunnell" type situation.

When I became mayor for the first time,
just before that, he visited, father and son, -
visited my offlce for the flrst time, so T '
don't know what his motives were. I never
discussed his motives with him. I was never
that close to them. In fact, I was a stranger
to them. ' -
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c. I appreciate that. As I understand, Senator,
there did come a time you asked Mr. Bunnell, or
whomever, I suppose the general manager of
Bunnell, about the legality of giving the monies
back to the town. That, I believe, was in 1974,
somewhere in that neighborhood?

A. December the 27th, 1973 I had that discussion
with him. '

Q. '737

A. And I have the confirming letter from his
cffice, if you want to see it, indicating to me
that as far as he was concerned the situation was
legal.

Q. A1l right. What I wanted to ask was this:
To your knowledge, had anyone back in 1962, when
you first assumed office with Mr. Conlon, had
anyone guestioned Mr. Bunnell along those lines?
A. No. At that point I was new in government,
It was politics. I accepted the practice. The
township attorney says it is in operation all
over. One young in politics assumes it's all
legal. :
That's not what I was concerned about. I
was concerned about one point, and the one point
that bothered me was: Why couldn't we somehow
devise a system that would save the taxpayers
the amount of the equivalent of what Bunnell and
those five participating brokers were receiving
in commissions. This was my concern and the
only way as the years went on I could delve to
that peoint would be to engage in a self-insurance
program.

Q. Well, had Mr. Bunnell ever told you, not

along the lines that, "Yes, I'll give this money
back to the town," but did he ever tell you whether,
in fact, he could simply reduce his commission?

A. Let me get into the reduction of commissions
with vou.

I was advised by him, and I was advised by
insurance consultants, that in no event, in no
event, could a reduction occur. The only way a
reduction in premium could occur is by having
a community rerated. Only that way.

As far as compensation premiums are concerned,
there was no way of effecting a reduction. As
far as liability is concerned, there was no way
then and there's no way now of having a premium
reduced in spite of what some people may think..
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However, there is one area where reduction can
be effected, and that is the area of fire,
Let's take a building with a lot of,

maybe, perhaps, vioclations involved, holes in

the walls, broken windows, lack of sprlnkler

system. If the owner of that property, or the

community, goes in and corrects all of those
items, then the broker can call the carrier,
ravelerc Insurance Company, say, "Come in,

the municipal bunilding of Union had.made a

lot of corrections. We would like to have

the property r: —ated for insurance purposes."

" Once those ¢ .-rections have been completed,
then the drop in premium will occur, and assum-
ing for the moment the drop occurs, Bunnell
still has a commissinn.

Q. I just wanted to ask you a couple of last
guertions, not to belabor the point.

With regard to the solicitation of contri-
-butions by the participating brokers, were
you aware of any practice whereby the county
chairman or municipal chairman would be going
to thpse participating brokers either con-
currently or simultaneocusly when they got
their checks, or shortly thereafter, and
soliciting and sometimes demanding money
amounts from these participating brokers?
pid you get any feedback with regard to that?
A. If anybody ever did anything like that,
it*s wrong, totally wrong.

I understand, while you're on this topic,
my understanding through the grapevine what
happened in 1975, and I lead into it because
I know you're about to lead into it, concern-
ing tickets purchased by Ecklund and Dreher
to a cocktail party, and I want you to under-
stand one thing: I knew nothing about those
purchases. Until three weeks ado, not 1975,
I learned of those purchases in 1977, and
whoever was responsible for that certainly
performed in bad and exercised lots of bad
judgement, because it was that political,
not legality, political, because it was at
"that time, 1975, when T was bringing this
entire thing to hand when the insurance issue
in Union was all over the front pages, so -
for that to happen subsequent to these
headlines, it was certainly in bad judge~
ment, and I knew absolutely nothing about
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it, and I would never have tolerated it.

Process was Immoral

At the conclusion of Counsel Rhoads's interrogation,
Commissioner John J. Francis, Jr., asked Senator Russo to ela-
borate on portions of his testimony, particularly in connection
with his statement that he "despised" the commission sharing
practice: : : '

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER FRANCIS:
Q. Senator Russo, did you ever solicit a written
opinion from the Deputy of Insurance as to the
legality of the sharing brokers' commissions?

A. No, I didn't. No, I didn't.

Q. Did you ever solicit an opinion from the.

Attorney General?
A. No. '

¢. Can you tell us why not?

A, Well, I didn't get that deeply involved in it.
At that point I was willing to accept the township
attorney's opinion telling us it was legal. I was
willing to look around me in all the communities
and see the same practice in effect. I knew New
Jersey was doing it., If the good state of New
Jersey was involved in the same practice, how
illegal could it be? I accepted it for those
reasons.

Q. You have told us, I think your words were,
that you despised the system?

A, Because it seemed like a waste of money that
the town possibly could save. There had to be a
way to save it. In that sense I used the word

despised.

2. And although it was not clear as to whether or
not it was legal, did you consider it to be immoral?
A, Yes. :

¢. Did you consider that it should be stopped
even 1f, perhaps, a doubtful legality; it should
be stopped because It was Immoral and wrongful?
A. Yes.
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Q. Is it, is it your testimony that you had no
knowledge whatsoever that any of the, any portion,
any part of the proceeds of the insurance shares
that were going out to the brokers found thelr '
way into any political accounts?

A, No. That's not my testimony. I knew over
vhe years that these gentlemen were contributing
the political party. They were doing what
v :'re all doing, helping a party that was broke
and poor because they were as active as the two

township, three “o%nship, two, three, four
township Democr "ic committeemen,

I'm telling v .1 I knew nothing about the
'75 situation. Al¢ through the years I knew
they were contributing. Not that I was a part
of it, but everybody k%new there was contributing
becaus~ it was a small political family.

@. When you learned that the insurance commission’
checks, or a portion of those checks, were finding
their way into political accounts, did it occur

to you that some of those proceeds might be goling
into your own campalgn accounts?

A. Well, the Democratic Party each and every year
had a campaign account. Whoever was running that
year, sometimes there were two candidates or possibly
three, they all utilized the benefit that would be
derived from that particular campaign account. = Sure
they made contributions to the campaign account.

Q. Did you take any steps to try to stop that
or to try to find out whether that money was going
into your own account or to stop 1t if it was?
A. My big battle was to stop the whole insurance
program, stop the system. This was my battle.

Q. Let me be frank with you. What troubles me
is that although it appears from what you have
told us that you did try to reform the system,
there may be pecople who accommodated themselves
to the system in that they accepted the political
contributions knowing that It was part of this
immoral wrongful system, if not illegal. )

A. I'm not sure if I follow the question..

Q. All right. Would you agree with me that

based on what you knew of the system and based

on some very serious ground for believing that
these commissions found their way intaoa your
political accounts, that you accommodated your-
self to that system in that you took in this

money as part of political campaign contributions?
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A. Well, I don't think the men who ran for office
looked at it in that light. They were looking at
these people as fellow, fellow members of the
Democratic Party and they were making contributions.
Whether the contribution was coming from their
hard-earned efforts by working in some industrial
plant or from what they had realized or as a result
of participating brokers, I don't know. They were
‘part and parcel of the Democratic Party of Union
and they did what 